
 

 
 

 

2015-2016 

Medford Elementary 

Student and Parent Handbook 
 

This handbook has been prepared for students and parents to provide information concerning 

school procedures at Medford Elementary School.  The booklet is posted on-line or available 

in hard copy upon request in the elementary office. 
 

These procedures have been developed to provide a positive, safe environment, in which all 

students can grow and learn.  Parents, students, and teachers working together can provide the 

best possible education opportunity for students.  This handbook is a link in the communication 

process necessary to establish a good working relationship among school participants 

 

 

 

 2015-2016 Medford Elementary Faculty and Staff  
 

 

Kindergarten  Phone Numbers  Special Ed.   Phone Numbers 

Mary Christiansen 214-6335   Laura Schulte  214-6307 

Brandi Trapp  214-6357    

Nicole Padgett  214-6366   Special Ed.    

       Bridget Aldrich 214-6328 

First Grade      Bryson Havumaki 214-6345 

Jeannie Ness  214-6363   James Tratz  214-6388 

Megan Laughlin 214-6375   Mary Unsworth 214-6368 

Sara Markham  214-6376     

    

       Speech Clinician 

Second Grade      Ruth Verschaetse 214-6382 

Julie Bjorklund 214-6331  

Ellen Cramer  214-6368   ELL 

Jen Werk  214-6384   Cynthia Welle-Erwin 214-6373   
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Third Grade      Elementary Social Worker 

Heath Wilson  214-6364   Anna Johanson  214-6313  

Sara Milewski  214-6362     

Jen Lohrmann  214-6346   School Nurse 

       Dayna Gerlach  214-6315 

       Verna Phillips 

Fourth Grade        

Cindy Schmidt 214-6343   Elementary Secretary 

Becky Peterson 214-6355   Shelley Fitzgerald  214-6310 

Kristi Hiatt  214-6352         

       Principal/Comm. Ed. Coord. 

       Mark Ristau   214-6312  

Fifth Grade 

Christine Bangs 214-6329   Preschool/ ECFE/ Parent Ed.    

Jill Walker  214-6350   Angie Bierlen   214-6380 

Malia Norton  214-6339   Jackie Vagle   214-6380 

     

       Tiger Club     

Sixth Grade      Hazel Mayfield  214-6381 

Matt Cole  214-6337  

Kelly Johnson  214-6358   Community Ed. Assistant 

Anna Markham 214-6367   Matt Kellen   214-6304 

      

Art     

Miranda Robinson 214-6391   Superintendent 

       Rich Dahman   214-6322 

Media 

Terry Buecler  214-6330   District Office 

Jane Moeckley 214-6330   Lylia Iverson   214-6320 

       Heidi Langeslag  214-6321 

        

Music 

Bev Cashman  214-6334   Technology 

Brian Gustafson 214-6349   Jen Kellen   214-6359 

 

       Kitchen  

Reading Specialist     Missy Patterson  214-6327 

Kirsten Sundquist 214-6391 

Math Specialist 

Josie Gum  214-6391 

       Paraprofessionals 

       Jen Murphy  Kari Cole 

Physical Education     Joy Kubinski  Joanne Larson 

Alyssa Strunk  214-6351   Heather Beck  Katie Nihart 

Brent Yule  214-6336   Connie Krenske Deb Rahn 

        

Technology Ed.            

Jen Kellen  214-6359       
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There are several staff members who provide support service for students.  Brief descriptions are listed below: 
 
Speech Clinician 
This person is skilled at working with student on developing language articulation and usage. The clinician is at 
Medford School Mondays through Thursdays. 
 
School Psychologist 
A psychologist is responsible for academic testing and interpretation in all student referrals.  The psychologist 
participates on the Child Study Team.  The psychologist is at Medford School two days a week. 
 
Special Education Coordinator & Instructors 
The Special Education Coordinator and instructors work directly with students who have an Individual Education 
Plan (IEP).  They are responsible for managing IEP’s, achievement testing, and the Child Study Team. 
 
Early Childhood Special Education (ECSE) 
ECSE is provided at the Owatonna School District and serves children age birth through six years.  Children 
identified with need are transported to Owatonna for services. 
 
Hearing Impaired Instructor 
This person works with students who have hearing difficulty.  This instructor may provide services at Medford or 
Owatonna, depending on educational need.  The hearing impaired instructor can be contacted via the Special 
Education Coordinator. 
 
Occupation Therapist 
An Occupation Therapist works with children who need assessment or therapy on large or small muscle use.   The 
Occupation Therapist can be contacted via the Special Education Coordinator. 
 
Reading and Math Specialist 
This is a federally funded supplemental reading and math program.  There are licensed teachers who administer 
this program.  The teachers work cooperatively with classroom teachers in developing an individualized program.  
Students are identified for this program by teacher recommendations, test scores, and work sampling. 
  
Health Services 
The licensed health staff organizes hearing, vision, early childhood and scoliosis screenings.  This person maintains 
health records on each elementary age student.  Other duties include calling parents and providing students TLC 
and first aid when they are sick or injured. 
 
Social Worker 
The social worker collects family history for children who are referred to special education.  They also work with 
students directly who are affected by family change or who are in need of social skill support.  Their duties include 
providing resources for county and State services.  
 
Paraprofessionals 
Paraprofessionals work with students under the direction of licensed classroom teachers and administration. Some 
responsibilities include helping students with academic tasks, supervising the playground, lunchroom and media 
center. 
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School Starting and Arrival Time 
Classes begin at 8:12 a.m.  Students will be supervised by paraprofessionals at 7:45.  Please do not bring students 
to school prior to 7:45 a.m. without prior approval from school staff.     Please make arrangements for your child to 
attend Tiger Club if he/she needs to be at school prior to 7:45 a.m. To enroll your child in the Tiger Club, please 
contact Hazel Mayfield at 214-6381. 
 
Two hour late starts will require classes to begin at 10:12 a.m. and student arrival at 9:45 a.m. 
 
School Bus Behavior 
Riding the bus is a privilege.   Students who ride the bus are expected to behave in an orderly, safe manner.  
Students will be assigned seats by the driver and must obey bus safety rules and instruction established by the 
driver.  The Principal and bus driver will determine consequences. 
Bus Safety Rules: 
 

1. Immediately follow the directions of the driver. 
2. Sit in your seat facing forward. 
3. Talk quietly and use appropriate language. 
4. Keep all parts of your body inside the bus. 
5. Keep your arms, legs, and belongings to yourself. 
6. No fighting, teasing, harassment, intimidation, or horseplay. 
7. Do not throw any object. 
8. No eating, drinking, use of tobacco, or drugs. 
9. Do not bring any weapon or dangerous objects on the bus. 
10. Do not damage or vandalize the school bus. 

 
 
Other District Policy regarding transportation is: #707 Transportation of Public School Students 
#708 Transportation of Nonpublic School Students 
#709 Student Transportation Safety Policy 
 
School Telephone Numbers 
The school has two telephone numbers, which may be used:  Owatonna at 451-5250 or Faribault at 334-7396.  You 
will be greeted by an automated answering system.  Knowing the extension number of the person you want to 
reach will allow you to enter their extension immediately and serve you best.  Please refer to the extensions listed 
earlier in this handbook. 
 
School Website 
www.medford.k12.mn.us 
 
Distribution of Information 
All non-school organizations or individuals who wish to distribute flyers or posters in the Elementary building must 
receive prior approval from the principal. 
 
Personal Belongings 
Please label, with your child’s name, all personal belongings brought to school.  This includes clothing, school 
supplies, and teacher approved educational items brought for sharing with the other students.  Labeled items 
allow us to return lost belongings quickly and accurately. 
 
Doctor Appointments 
Please try to schedule appointments at times other than the school day.  However, when it is necessary, inform the 
child’s teacher with a signed message from the parent.  Students are responsible to make up any work missed. 
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Student Dismissal 
Student’s safety is a concern of parents and staff.  Parents (or a designated adult) are asked to pick up students at 
the Elementary office, which is located immediately inside the North entrance of the building.  Parent pick-up and 
drop-off 
Continued - site is also located on the North side of the building. All elementary students must be picked up by 
3:20.  Students will be escorted to Tiger Club after that time and parents will be financially responsible for time 
spent there. 
 
Bicycle Riding 
Students can ride their bicycles to and from school.  Students must use extreme caution when riding their bikes to 
school and must always use the bike/pedestrian paths and not County Road 12 or 69

th
 Street past the railroad 

tracks.  Bicycles must remain parked in the bike racks during the school day as a safety precaution and should be 
locked. 
 
Reporting to Parents 
Student report cards are sent home four times a year.  Back to school conferences will take place before the school 
year begins.  Conferences that take place during the school year will be at the beginning of the second and end of 
the third quarters.  Teachers will also be contacting parents between report cards on a need basis.  These contacts 
may inform parents of their child’s needs and/or accomplishments.  The faculty and principal encourage parents to 
contact them anytime for a conference.  Please make prior arrangements to reach a mutually agreeable time. 
 
Message Etiquette 
To avoid interrupting lessons that are in progress, please leave messages and items forgotten at home in the 
Elementary office.  The item or message will be given to your child as soon as possible. 
 
Attendance (District Policy #503) 
In accordance with the Minnesota Compulsory Attendance Law, Minn. Stat. 120.101, Subd. 9., students are 
required to attend every day school is in session, unless (1) the student’s bodily or mental condition is such as to 
prevent attendance at school; or, (2) the student has permission from a parent or guardian to attend religious 
instruction for not more than an aggregate of three hours in any week. 
 
Absence Reporting and Determination 
To report an unplanned student absence or tardy, a parent or guardian must call the school’s attendance line at 
507-214-6378 before 8:10 a.m. on the day of the absence.  When leaving your message, give your child’s name, 
your name, and a reason for the student’s absence or tardy.  Based on this information, the absence or tardy is 
then determined to be “excused” or “unexcused”.  If you do not give a reason for your student’s absence, the 
absence will be marked “unexcused”. 
 
Examples of an “excused” absence or tardy include but are not necessarily limited to: 

o Personal Illness* 
o Medical or dental appointments (although a doctor’s note may be requested if a student is absent for 

excessive appointments) 
o A death in the family 
o Suspension 
o Pre-approved family vacation (limit of 5 days per year) 

 
*Please note that when a student reaches a total of 10 absences (regardless of reasons for previous absences), 
parents will be asked to provide a doctor’s note for any further absences to be “excused”. 
 
Examples of an “unexcused” absence or tardy may include but are not limited to: 

o Parent not phoning the attendance line to report their child’s absence 
o Parent not reporting a reason for their child’s absence 
o Car trouble, lack of transportation or missed bus 
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o Oversleeping 
o Errands 
o Lack of child care for younger siblings 
o Family vacation that has not been pre-approved 
o Family vacation that has exceeded 5 days per school year 

 
Any anticipated absence from school requires advanced written or verbal notice from the parent or guardian prior 
to the absence. 
 
A student will be released from school during the day only after the parent or guardian has contacted the school. 
 
Tardies 
Students are expected to be in their classrooms promptly at 8:12 a.m.  If a student is not present at this time, they 
will be marked “tardy”.  Three tardies will count as one “unexcused” full-day absence.  Students who arrive after 
10:00 a.m. will be counted as a half-day absence. 
 
Make-up Assignments 
Students are responsible for completing and submitting work that was missed during their absence.  Make-up 
work is due to the instructor no later than one attended school day after the date of absence.  (i.e. if a student 
misses school on a Monday, the make-up work is due on Wednesday)  If the absence covers three or more 
consecutive days, the make-up work is due to the instructor no later than three attended school days after the 
student returns to class.  Any work not completed within this period shall result in “no credit” for the missed 
assignment.  The principal or the classroom teacher may extend the time allowed for extended illness or 
extenuating circumstances. 
 
Excessive Absences 

o When a student has accumulated three unexcused absences, the school is legally required to notify the 
parent or guardian that the child is a “continuing truant”. 
 

o At a total of five unexcused absences, the school will send out a notice that the parent or guardian is 
expected to attend the Steele County Attendance Review Board. The Steele County Attendance Review 
Board is a diversionary process designed to help the student and family address the underlying factors 
contributing to excessive absences.  The Board is led by the Steele County Attorney’s office.  Parents will 
be asked to meet with a representative from the County Attorney’s office at the Steel County Courthouse.  
This meeting will include school officials, school and county social workers, and other service provider 
representatives as needed.  At the meeting, the participants will review the laws regarding school 
attendance and the diversion process.  A contract with the student and family will be established and the 
student will be placed under supervision to attend school. 
 

o When a child has seven or more unexcused absences, state law requires that the school notify the 
Department of Human Services in the student’s county of residence.  Failure to attend and participate in 
the Attendance Review Board or follow through with the requirements of the attendance contract may 
result in a Child in Need of Protection or Services (CHIPS) petition being filed in District Court. 

 
In accordance with the Minnesota Compulsory Attendance Law, Minn. Stat. 120.101, Subd. 9., students are 
required to attend every day school is in session, unless (1) the student’s bodily or mental condition is such as to 
prevent attendance at school; or, (2) the student has permission from a parent or guardian to attend religious 
instruction for not more than an aggregate of three hours in any week. 
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Steele County 
The Steele County Attendance Review Board is a diversionary process designed to help the student and family 
address the underlying factors contributing to excessive absences.  The Board is led by the Steele County 
Attorney’s office.  Parents will be asked to meet with a representative from the County Attorney’s office at the 
Steel County Courthouse.  This meeting will include school officials, school and county social workers, and other 
service provider representatives as needed.  At the meeting, the participants will review the laws regarding school 
attendance and the diversion process.  A contract with the student and family will be established and the student 
will be placed under supervision to attend school. 
 
Rice County 
The Rice County School Attendance Review Board (SARB) oversees referrals of truant students and ensures the 
provision of appropriate intervention and services.  The board has procedures in place to document student 
attendance and verify actions and interventions with request to truant students and their families.  School 
Attendance Review Board members include representatives from the school, Social Services, Court Services, Law 
Enforcement and the parents or guardian of the student. The board will develop a school attendance agreement 
with the family that specifies the actions to be taken. 

 
 
Dress Code (District Policy # 504) 
Student dress is recognized generally as a matter of personal good taste at Medford Schools.  However, no student 
will be allowed to attend school while wearing bizarre, obscene, or odd clothes which could cause disruption of the 
orderly academic process or which constitute a health and/or safety hazard.  Short shorts or mini-skirts (shorts or 
skirts that are less than the length of the students fingertips when their arms and hands are fully extended to their 
side), skimpy tank tops, spaghetti straps, tops that expose the midriff and other clothing that is not in keeping with 
community standards will not be allowed. Also, no article of clothing can convey obscene, racial, sexually oriented, 
discriminatory or violent messages, nudity, Satanism, swearing, alcohol or tobacco promotions or logos, 
statements or pictures demeaning to any group or person.  Link chains, of any type, are not allowed as dress 
accessories. 
 
It is recommended that students not wear open-toed footwear to school.  This includes flip-flops, sandals, etc.  
Students may be asked to change their footwear if they are deemed inappropriate or dangerous. 
 
Continued - Hats and/or caps may not be worn inside the school building and should remain in students’ lockers 
throughout the school day. Hooded sweatshirts may be worn, but hoods must be left down. Shoes are to be worn 
at all times to avoid unnecessary injury.  Backpacks should be stored in lockers and may not be carried from class 
to class. 
 
Children must have clothing warm enough for the winter.  Children who arrive at school wearing clothing that 
places them in danger of frostbite in the winter will have their parents contacted to discuss options. 
 
Students not adhering to the dress code will be asked to change clothes, or will be sent home, with loss of credit 
for the time missed. 
 
Gum Chewing 
Gum chewing by students is prohibited at school except by special teacher permission.  Teacher permission is 
limited to the granting teachers’ classroom.  Student’s chewing gum anywhere else in the school building or on the 
school grounds will be asked to discard the gum. 
 
Student Dismissal and Early Dismissal 
Students are required to leave the building immediately upon dismissal from school.  Students who ride the bus 
should board the bus promptly after dismissal by a teacher.  Students who walk or ride their bicycles should leave 
school grounds as soon as possible.  Students who are waiting for parents, guardians, or baby-sitters to pick them 
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up can wait by the Elementary office exit.  Students are discouraged from being in the High School area at 
dismissal time. All elementary students must be picked up by 3:20.  After that time they will be sent down to Tiger 
Club.  Parents will be charged accordingly 
 
The community will be notified through Radio Stations KDHL (920), KRFO (1390), and WCCO (830) when weather 
conditions or other emergencies make it necessary to close school or start late.  The Medford School District also 
uses an automated phone and e-mail service to communicate with parents.  Please contact the elementary 
secretary for details and sign-up. 
 
It is extremely important for parents to have plans communicated well with their children in the event of an early 
dismissal at the beginning of each school year.  Parents are asked to submit a plan on their child’s Student 
Emergency Information Form at the beginning of the school year. 
 
Change of Transportation and/or Destination 
Students who are going to change their method of transportation or destination from school must have a signed 
note or phone call from their parent or guardian.  Students will be directed to follow original transportation plans if 
prior notification has not been given.  This includes going to after school scout meetings, visiting friends, birthday 
parties, etc.  Students will be discouraged from calling parents at dismissal time to arrange after-school activities. 
 
Parents Welcome 
An important factor in a student’s school success is the amount of involvement the parents have with the child’s 
school.  With that idea in mind, the faculty and administration at Medford Elementary encourage 
parents/guardians to be involved in the education process.  Please consult with your child’s teacher regarding 
classroom visits or being a classroom volunteer. 
 
Feel free to call or send a message whenever a problem or concern arises with your child. Do not wait until 
conference time, often the situation can be resolved by communicating with your child’s teacher quickly. 
 
Parent participation is also welcomed to serve on any Advisory Council.  Please contact Mark Ristau for more 
information at 214-6312. 
 
Car Riders Pickup and Drop Site 
Your help is needed to insure your child’s safety before and after school.  All car riders will be dropped off and 
picked up on the east side of the barriers (not in front of the elementary entrance).  The west side of the parking 
lot is designated for school buses only.  For safety reasons please do not pick-up or drop-off your child any place 
else.  Drivers should enter and exit the parking lot on the east side.  They are not allowed to double park outside of 
designated parking spots. 
 
Motorized vehicles, snowmobiles, dirt bikes, or any vehicle that is not legal to drive on streets or roads, will not be 
allowed on school property without administrative approval. 

 
Insurance 
Medford School does not carry Health or Accident insurance on students.  This is the responsibility of the family. 
 
School Parties 
Students may have three class parties during the year.  These parties are Halloween, Christmas, and Valentine’s 
Day.  Teachers will notify parents of the cost of treats and other special arrangements that may need to be made. 
 
Birthday Treats 
Students may bring treats to celebrate their birthday; however, this is not required.  In order to safeguard all 
students’ health, parents are asked to send treats that are commercially made rather than homemade.  Treats 
must be simple and limited in expense and size.  An example would be a cookie. 
 
 



 

 9 

Medication Dispensing (District Policy #516) 
Parents are encouraged to arrange the administration of medication (prescription or over the counter drugs) to 
their children during non-school hours.  This is especially important because a nurse is not always on duty at 
Medford School.  If it is necessary for a child to be given medication at school, the following procedure will be 
used: 
 

A. All medication, including cough drops, must be in the original container that it was purchased in and 
labeled.  The label needs to include the patient’s name and the name, address, and telephone number of 
the issuing pharmacy, prescribing physician, and directions for use, the name of the drug manufacturer. 

B. All medication must be accompanied with a permission message signed by the parent or guardian. The 
signature of the doctor prescribing the medication is also required.  Medication forms may be obtained by 
contacting the school health office at ext.  412 or by printing the forms from the Medford School Website.  
(Forms are on the health services page.)  Medication cannot be administered without forms are filed in 
the school health office. 

C. Medications will be kept in the Health/Nurse office in a locked place and dispensed by a health aide.  This 
procedure complies with Minnesota Statute 123.35 and 162.202.  The principal or their designee will 
count Ritalin, Dexedrine, and other controlled drugs when the prescriptions are received. 

D. Students, whose temperature is measured at 100 degrees or higher, will be sent home regardless of 
medication that is sent with the child.  Your help and cooperation is needed to insure the safest possible 
situation regarding the administration of medication to students at Medford School.  If there are any 
questions or concerns about this procedure, please call the principal. 

 
Head Lice 
Head lice can become a problem with the emergence of species that are difficult to eliminate with medication.  
Should your child become infected with them we ask that you not only use medicated shampoo to remove live 
lice, but also comb out all nits or eggs by combing or cutting them out before your child returns to school. 
 
Please notify the health paraprofessional if your child has lice.  School personnel will check students in the child’s 
grade to best contain the spread. 
 
Student Records and Data Privacy (District Policy # 515) 
Parents/guardians have the right to inspect and review the educational records of their children in the presence of 
school officials.  The school district may presume that either parent has access to the educational records unless it 
has been provided with evidence that a legally binding instrument, state law, or court order governing matters 
such as divorce, separation, or custody, exist to the contrary. 
 
A parent/guardian wishing to challenge the content of the school record shall make a written request to the 
principal. 
 
Change in Student Information And/Or Residence 
The elementary office must be notified of any change in address, home or work phone.  If a student moves out of 
the Medford district but desires to continue in the elementary school, the office must be contacted as there is 
state mandated paperwork to be completed. 
 
Telephone Calls 
Pupils may use the school phone only when absolutely necessary.  Students, who must make a long distance call, 
need to get permission from the principal. 
 
Lunch Program 
Children can purchase lunch at school or bring lunch from home.  Lunch money depositing is typically coordinated 
with the classroom teacher and Head Cook.  Applications for Free and Reduced lunches are available in the Head 
Cook or Superintendent’s office. 
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In accordance with Federal law and U.S. Department of Agriculture policy, we are prohibited from discriminating 
on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability.  To file a complaint of discrimination write USDA, 
Director, Office of Civil Rights, Room 326-W, Whitten Building, 1400 Independence Ave SW, Washington, DC 
20250-9410 or call (202) 720-5964 (voice and TDD).  USDA is an equal opportunity employer. 
 
Classroom Materials 
Each teacher will send home a list of materials needed for their classroom.  This list is also published in the August 
issue of the CAST.  Students are required to have a separate pair of shoes for indoor (i.e. Phy Ed in the 
gymnasiums) use only. 
 
Nuisance Items 
A staff member shall confiscate personal items that students bring to school property which interfere with learning 
or affect behavior.  Parents can retrieve the item(s) at the end of the school day with administrative approval.  
School buses are considered school property. 
 
Field Trips (District Policy #610) 
During the year, students may have the opportunity to attend field trips.  These trips are planned to augment the 
curriculum and are an important part of the planned learning activities.  Parents will be notified when trips are 
planned.  Parent permission is needed for children to participate. 
 
 
Accidents and Illness 
In the event of an accident or illness to children in school, the following procedures will be followed: 
 

1. Emergency first aid administered. 
2. Parent will be notified. 
3. If the teacher and/or administrator feel that is necessary, medical assistance will be called. 
4. Child may be sent to physician or hospital. 
 

Please do not send children to school if they are sick.   Medford School does not have the facilities of a hospital or 
clinic. 
 
 
Student Discipline (District Policy #506) 
Code of Conduct: Unacceptable student behavior will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with District 
Policy #506.  The Student Discipline Policy applies to all school buildings, school grounds and school property, 
school-sponsored activities or trips, school bus stops, school buses, school vehicles or any other vehicles approved 
for school district purposes.  Student discipline is applied to any student conduct, at any time or in any place, when 
it interferes with or obstructs the mission or operations of the school district or the safety or welfare of the 
student, other students, or employees. 
 
Disciplinary Action:  Discipline action for the unacceptable behavior described in this policy may include, but is not 
limited to: 

1. Meeting with the teacher, counselor, or principal; 
2. Detention or restriction or loss of privileges; 
3. Parent contact; 
4. Parent conference; 
5. Modified school programs; 
Continued – 
6. Removal from class; 
7. Suspension; 
8. Exclusion; 
9. Expulsion; 
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A teacher, school employee, school bus driver or other agent of the district may use reasonable force to restrain a 
student in compliance with MN Statutes 121A.582, other laws, and District Policy. 
 
Removal from class:  Teachers have the responsibility of attempting to modify disruptive student behavior by such 
means as conferring with the student, using positive reinforcement, assigning detention or other consequences, or 
contacting the student’s parents. “Removal from class” is the short-term exclusion of a student from class during 
which the school retains the custody of the student.  A staff member shall escort students removed from class to 
the school office. The removed student shall be accompanied by a staff member and seated in the school office 
until the principal or their designee conferences with the student. 
 
The principal or designee shall conference with the teacher and may request a written report regarding the 
removal of the student.  The removal from class may be imposed without an informal administrative conference 
where it appears the student has created an immediate and substantial disruption to themselves or to persons or 
property around them.  The length of time of the removal from class shall be at the discretion of the principal. 
Students shall be returned to class upon completion of the terms of the removal established at an informal 
administrative conference. These terms may include, but are not limited to, parent contact, parent conference, 
disciplinary action as written in District Policy #506, and a readmission plan. 
 
The principal or designee will determine if a referral to special education services for assessments, or if a review of 
the current Individual Education Plan of a disabled student, is needed. The removal of a student from class shall 
not exceed five (5) class periods. 
 
Student Visitors 
Student visitors are not allowed during the school day without prior permission from the Principal. 
 
Sexual Harassment, Verbal and Physical Abuse (District Policy # 413, # 525, and # 526) 
It is the policy of the school district to maintain a learning and working environment that is free from religious, 
racial or sexual harassment and violence. 
 
Verbal and physical abuses among students, or directed at school staff, are considered suspendable offenses that 
may lead to expulsion for chronic offenders. 
 
Policy on these issues is extensive and space does not allow for their complete printing here.  They are available in 
the school offices, posted by the District Office and principal offices for public viewing at any time. 
*Updated Bullying Prohibition Policy# 514 - 2014 
 
 
Pledge of Allegiance (District policy #531) 
Students in this district shall recite the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America one or more 
times each week.  The pledge will be recited in their classroom. 
Anyone who does not wish to participate in reciting the pledge of allegiance for any personal reasons may elect 
not to do so.  Students and school personnel must respect another person’s right to make that choice. 
 
Electronic Devices 
Students may not carry or possess cellular phones, or other electronic devices or games during school hours unless 
they are a part of the learning experience (I-pad initiative 2014) and are teacher supported.  If a student fails to 
comply with these expectations, their device can be confiscated and will be returned at their discretion.  Please 
refer to the I-Pad handbook and student use agreement 
 
Lost or Destroyed Textbooks 
There will be a replacement fee for textbooks, workbooks, or library materials lost or destroyed by students. 
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Lockers 
Lockers remain the property of the school district and under state law can be inspected by school officials at any 
time. School officials can search individual lockers and personal possessions if they have reasonable suspicion that 
the search will uncover evidence of a law or school rule violation. 
 
Money and valuables stored in lockers are a temptation to theft. Students should not bring large sums of money to 
school.  All valuable articles should be in possession of the owner at all times.  Valuables and large sums of money 
may be brought to the office for safekeeping during the school day. 
 
The school will not accept responsibility for stolen money or other articles taken from lockers, or clothing left 
unattended in the locker rooms. 
 
Damage or Theft to School or Personal Property 
Damage, destruction, or theft of school property or property of others by students is not allowed.  Full restitution 
and/or restoration of the damaged or stolen property apply in each instance.  Discipline in accordance to District 
Policy #506 will also be enforced. 
 
Fire Drills/Weather Emergencies 
The school district is required by law to conduct fire drills during the school year.  In addition, the school will 
conduct tornado drills, and emergency procedure drills to help insure the safety of students and staff.  School 
personnel will provide detailed explanations of the procedures to be followed, based on student location at the 
time of the emergency drill or actual emergency.  Each drill should be treated as a potential real situation in order 
to assist in judging the readiness of our school population to respond. 
 
Controlled Substances, Alcohol, Tobacco (District Policy # 506) 
Student use or possession of controlled substances, toxic substances, and alcohol before, during, or after school 
hours, at school or in any other school location, is prohibited. Paraphernalia associated with controlled substances 
is prohibited. It shall be a violation of policy to use tobacco or tobacco related devices in the school or on school 
property. This prohibition extends to all facilities of the school, all vehicles, and all off-campus school district 
sponsored events. 
 
It shall be a violation of school policy, for any student, to use alcohol, toxic substances, or controlled substances in 
any school location. 
 
The school district will act to enforce this policy and to discipline or take appropriate action against any student 
who violates this policy, including involvement of law enforcement, as deemed necessary, and referral to the 
Chemical Abuse Pre-assessment Team and/or Chemical Dependency Counselor. 
 
A student who violates these policies shall be subject to discipline in accordance with the District’s Disciplinary 
Policy. Such discipline may include suspension or expulsion from school. 
 
 
 


